New Europe College Yearbook *Pontica Magna* Program 2018-2019



KAHA BAINDURASHVILI CRISTINA BOBOC VITALI BYL OLGA COJOCARU TAMTA MELASHVILI ANNA OHANJANYAN VASILE ROTARU Editor: Irina Vainovski-Mihai

Pontica Magna Fellowship Program is supported by VolkswagenStiftung, Germany.

EDITORIAL BOARD

Dr. Dr. h.c. mult. Andrei PLEȘU, President of the New Europe Foundation, Professor of Philosophy of Religion, Bucharest; former Minister of Culture and former Minister of Foreign Affairs of Romania

Dr. Valentina SANDU-DEDIU, Rector, Professor of Musicology, National University of Music, Bucharest

Dr. Anca OROVEANU, Academic Coordinator, Professor of Art History, National University of Arts, Bucharest

Dr. Katharina BIEGGER, Consultant, Eastern European Projects, Wissenschaftskolleg zu Berlin

Dr. Constantin ARDELEANU, NEC Long-term Fellow, Professor of Modern History, The "Lower Danube" University of Galați

Dr. Irina VAINOVSKI-MIHAI, Publications Coordinator, Professor of Arab Studies, "Dimitrie Cantemir" Christian University, Bucharest

Copyright – New Europe College, 2021 ISSN 1584-0298

New Europe College Str. Plantelor 21 023971 Bucharest Romania www.nec.ro; e-mail: nec@nec.ro Tel. (+4) 021.307.99.10



VITAL BYL

Born in 1989, in Belarus

Ph.D. Candidate, University of Greifswald, Germany

2016–2018 – Research Assistant in IRTG 1540 "Baltic Borderlands: Shifting Boundaries of Mind and Culture in the Borderlands of the Baltic Sea Region" funded by *Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft* (University of Greifswald, Germany)

2012–2015 – Junior Research Assistant in National Historical and Cultural Museum-Reserve "Niasvizh" (Niasvizh, Belarus)

Participation in international conferences and workshops in Belarus, Poland, Lithuania, Latvia, Czech Republic, Germany, the UK.

Articles in academic journals on witch trials in the Grand Duchy of Lithuania, national movements in early-20th-century Belarus, historical memory

THE OTHER WITCH: ETHNIC MINORITIES AND WITCHCRAFT ACCUSATIONS IN THE GRAND DUCHY OF LITHUANIA

Abstract

The paper discusses the features of witch-hunts in the ethnically and religiously diverse society of the Grand Duchy of Lithuania. The sources demonstrate the involvement of some Christian (German, Russian) and non-Christian (Jewish, Tatar) minority groups in witch accusations in different roles: as accusers, defendants or suspects. The specifics of their involvement originate from their social and economic roles as well as from their cultural traits. The article attempts to explore the reasons for the accusations, the variety of beliefs about witchcraft and strategies to counter it and also the way they reflected the relations between the mentioned aliens and the surrounding majority.

Keywords: Grand Duchy of Lithuania, Lithuania, Belarus, Lithuanian Jews, Lithuanian Tatars, German diaspora, Russians in Lithuania, cultural borders, ethnic minorities, witch trials, witchcraft.

In the majority of societies, witch-hunts were usually a search for an internal enemy within the framework of kinship, neighborhood, and community.¹ Thus, no wonder that the bulk of cases involved participants of the same or similar cultural, ethnic and religious background. However, how did it work in highly heterogeneous societies that consisted of multiple major and minor ethnic and religious groups with their distinguishing social positions and cultural patterns?

The case of the Grand Duchy of Lithuania allows for an exploration of such a situation. Despite the Union of Lublin (1569), the Grand Duchy of Lithuania preserved significant autonomy within the Polish–Lithuanian Commonwealth, with distinguishable features of statehood, legislation, court system, as well as its complex religious and cultural heterogeneity. From a religious point of view, the Grand Duchy of Lithuania was overlapping Catholic, Orthodox and Protestant denominations and later a core of the Brest church union (1596) that created the Greek-Catholic church. Except for the diverse dominant population of Lithuanians and Ruthenians (and to a certain extent, Poles could also be listed there), the Grand Duchy of Lithuania possessed a variety of minorities that differed in terms of their cultural and religious features, their roles in the economy, politics and social structure. Consequently, the reaction of these groups to witchcraft was uneven. The participation of minority groups in witch-hunts is a good marker of their position in Lithuanian society, of the degree and specifics of integration, as well as an indicator of the attitude of the majority towards them.

Lithuanian witch persecutions started in the middle of the 16th century and lasted until 1776, when the Diet abolished the death penalty for witchcraft. Generally, it was not intensive: only about 130 known records from Lithuanian courts considered witchcraft, as far as the highly fragmented and unevenly researched surviving archives allow finding. More than half of them occurred in the countryside within the patrimonial jurisdiction of gentry over their subjects or before communal peasant juries (in Ruthenia), the rest came from noble county courts or burgher city courts based on the Magdeburg right. Nineteen witch cases involve representatives of minority groups in different roles. In addition, there is fragmented information in other narrative sources that allows the addition of at least two more cases. This is enough to understand that the minorities were not indifferent bystanders, with sources noting Jews, Tatars, Germans and Russians. Of course, the list of minorities living in the Grand Duchy was much longer, but there is no information about the involvement of Karaits, Scots, Dutch, Italians, and Roma.

Usually, the Early Modern witch-hunt is attributed to the features of Christian societies. The heterogeneous Lithuanian society included at least two large non-Christian ethnic groups: Jews and Tatars. Both possessed significant legal, religious and cultural autonomy but had to communicate with Christian powerful and powerless neighbors. The borders of their autonomy – despite legal and customary prescriptions – were far from totally impenetrable. Thus, was the witch-hunt a phenomenon that managed to cross these cultural barriers? Did Christians direct accusations created for internal enemies towards a neighboring Other? Did Muslims

and Jews fear Christian witches and how did they counter this common menace?

In the pre-modern world, ethnic distinctions were less sharp if the faith was similar, which is why the Christian migrants were less alienated and they were more integrated or assimilated. However, some migrants (in particular, German noblemen and merchants) stayed in touch with their native culture and land by mean of business, religious or kin relations that supported their identity and distinction. What is more, Christian foreigners brought their specific worldview and beliefs towards witchcraft, especially those coming from the areas of more intensive witch-hunts. Therefore, did denominational and cultural distinctions contribute to the involvement of migrants in the Lithuanian witch persecution? Did their witchcraft beliefs have any influence?

This article applies a wider, cross-culturally applicable definition of witchcraft: malicious supernatural aggression by means of spells and rituals or innate individual power, outside the framework of legitimate religion and ritual. The work also shares the anthropological approach that witchcraft beliefs could be understood as rational within their local context. The concept of witchcraft was not only the explanation of misfortunes and part of the local process of social control. It also contributed to the resolution of interpersonal tensions by either repairing problematic social relationships, or splitting them.²

Due to its implicit social function, the idea of maleficent witchcraft was - and still is - widely spread in different societies, often accompanied with established measures to counter the threat and to fix the harm caused. Contrarily, the concept of diabolic witchcraft as a human-hostile devil-led conspiracy of witches was the late medieval and the early modern invention of certain Western intellectual circles. The spread of this invention, first of all among power elites of different levels, changed the attitude towards any supposed or actual practitioners of magic, criminalized them as public offenders and legitimized their uncovering and persecution. However, this process was uneven, especially at the peripheries and borderlands of the Western culture of the time. Trial records show that Lithuanian elites more or less knew about the Western concept and criminalized witchcraft in legislation. Nevertheless, the Grand Duchy of Lithuania, with its variety of Christian and non-Christian, Western and non-Western ethnic and religious groups, demonstrates the complexity of adoption and application of this new anti-witchcraft approach.

At the same time, Protestant and Catholic Church reforms defined all magic practices outside the religious rite and the whole concept of witchcraft as superstition – not a crime but an error to be eradicated. The struggle against superstition undertaken by ecclesiastic (and, to a certain extent, lay) authorities tended to constrain witchcraft accusations on the one hand, but at the same time stoke the system of counter-magic practices and practitioners that had eased witch fears on a local level before. This process affected the Grand Duchy of Lithuania but the religious diversity of the state made its effects uneven.

1. Historical Context

Witch-hunts in the Grand Duchy of Lithuania emerged almost simultaneously with an active foreign migration, which had a significant impact on the economic, social and cultural life of the country. Lithuanian monarchs and feudal lords stimulated the migration of skillful craftsmen, recruited foreign warriors, and employed educated professionals, both Christian and non-Christian.

Significant Jewish immigration to the lands of the Grand Duchy started in the late 14th century. Grand dukes and the nobility benefited from skillful newcomers and granted them privileges and protection, despite the discontent of the Catholic Church that was lobbying for numerous restrictions. In fact, the Jews became a separate estate with its specific rights and duties. There were many autonomous institutions of different levels, including craftsmen's guilds and self-governed communities known as *kahals*.

Thanks to their capital and international networking, Jewish merchants took a huge share of internal and international trade, including the key grain export business. Jews actively operated as leaseholders in the nobility's land holdings, the most popular were leases of inns, pubs, and breweries, but they also held farms, manors and even huge estates. Over time, this ethnic group gained a crucial role in the economy of the country.

However, the increasing Jewish migration, successful economic competition and participation in the exploitation of enserfed peasants led to the growth of social tensions and sharp contradictions. As a result, the Jewish diaspora suffered great atrocities during devastating military conflicts of the 17th-18th centuries, but quite quickly recovered after all the catastrophes.

In conditions of discrimination and segregation on the one hand, but a relatively safe and propitious environment on the other, Jews of the Poland-Lithuanian Commonwealth managed to develop the most prosperous Jewish diaspora of the time and become an extremely influential minority within Christian society.³

Tatars were another significant non-Christian population group. The first Tatars sporadically settled in the Grand Duchy as war captives or refugees from the strife of the Golden Horde in the early 14th century. Later other Muslim migrants from Crimea, Volga, and Siberia joined them. Tatar warriors and their families settled mostly in the Trakai, Vilnius and Navahrudak voivodeships. Their population was not large: about 7000 in the 16th century and 9000 in the 17th century.⁴

Tatars possessed relative autonomy. Their communities followed Muslim religious laws. Imams (called *molla*) were usually judges in religious and civil matters, whilst criminal cases had to be brought to state courts.⁵ However, their society was not as isolated as the Jewish one. The Muslim religion was a core of their identity while other ethnic features were soon abandoned: since the 16th century Lithuanian Tatars have spoken Ruthenian (later also Polish) as their native language and used it in Arabic script not only for secular writings but for religious ones as well.⁶ They created monogamous families, sometimes with Christian women. At the same time, Tatars didn't break their relations with the Muslim world, especially the Ottoman Empire, and it was common to invite educated imams from Crimea or Volga.⁷ The social status of the Tatar military elite was quite similar to the Christian gentry, except for political rights; whilst the common folk mostly consisted of free farmers and burghers.

The relations between Tatars and Christians were much more peaceful in comparison to the position of the Jewish diaspora. However, there were hard times: during the Counter-Reformation in the late 16th - early 17th centuries, the Catholic Church initiated various discriminatory restrictions for non-Catholics, and for Muslims in particular. Such discrimination led to the decrease of loyalty as manifested in emigration to the Ottoman Empire and even in the mass defections of the Tatar troops during the Polish-Ottoman war of 1672-1676.⁸ However, in the 18th century Tatar-Christian relations were stabilized.

Many Christians from different European countries also temporarily or permanently moved to the Grand Duchy for various reasons. First, there were Germans, Italians, Dutch, Swedes and Scots. The most numerous and influential were the Germans. In comparison to the Polish Crown with its influential urban and rural German communities, their migration to Lithuania was much less significant. Lithuanian Germans normally were dispersed all over the country and differed in their origin, social status, and profession. The only city with a significant share of people of this nationality was Kaunas.

Economic and political relations tied the Grand Duchy to Prussia, Courland and Livonia, so the bulk of Germans came from these regions. The Prussian nobility admired the liberties in Poland-Lithuania, readily moving there for service and adopting not only loyalty, but also the Polish noble culture.⁹

Despite the extensive economic and political encounters with its Eastern neighbors, the Russian population in the Grand Duchy of Lithuania was very low and insignificant. It mostly consisted of religious or political refugees and war captives. Taking and resettling peasants and craftsmen was a part of looting the enemy's land. Peace treaties often demanded the return of prisoners but, in practice, it was difficult to control their implementation. The most numerous group of settlers were Russian Old-Believers that rejected the reforms of Patriarch Nikon in the mid-17th century and escaped persecutions by migrating to remote areas of Russia or to neighboring states. Their communities usually lived in quite a strict self-isolation, with numerous restrictions concerning contacts with infidels. Contrarily, other Russian refugees and captives were usually dispersed within the local population. They often integrated well in the Ruthenian environment, but in predominantly Catholic, western lands they remained more alienated.

2. The Other Accuses

Germans: Burgher fears and gentry justice

It would be logical to assume that migrants from German lands, the hottest spot of European witch-hunts, brought their most advanced witch beliefs and actively initiated witch trials in Lithuania. Indeed, they were in fact the most prolific accusers among the mentioned minorities, but their witch-hunt activity in the Grand Duchy of Lithuania was much less enthusiastic then in their homelands and it had significant local features.

Kaunas was an important hub for trade with Prussia and the Baltic region in general. Except for foreign merchants, there lived a large group of local German burghers.¹⁰ It was also a major Reformation center, but of an unusual kind for Lithuania – Lutheranism. In 1552, 124 Lutheran families lived in the city, perhaps mostly of German origin.¹¹ At the same time, the city was a hotspot for witch trials at the early stage of the Lithuanian witch-hunts. The earliest recorded witch accusations occurred in the 1540s in Kaunas, and until 1627 there were six witch trials and four other registered accusations – more than in any other single place of the Grand Duchy at any time. At least three Kaunas trials involved accusers with German names.

The first record that contains a German name dates back to 1543 (it is the second oldest witch trial known).¹² It reports that a Kaunas butcher named Franc accused a blacksmith named Piotr from the town Veliuona of witchcraft: the latter had come to Franc's house and began to tear some plants. The *wójt* (city mayor) sent his people to bring in Piotr, but he denied being a witch, claiming that he was a "good man". That is all one can learn from the brief record. The next case occurred eight years later.¹³ Late in the evening of August 1, 1551, Lenart Kolaw brought his slave maid Barbara to the Kaunas *wójt* accusing her of witchcraft. He saw her walking near the fireplace and then found under the threshold some hair, feathers and sand. Barbara voluntarily confessed that according to the advice of another woman she planned to put spells into the bed of her master to make him insane and cause death. Her master insisted that she should be imprisoned. The end of the case is unknown.

Despite the possible German origin of the accusers, one can hardly see any specifics in these cases that are very common for the whole period of the Lithuanian witch-hunts. However, one case was extremely distinctive. In October 1563, the Kaunas magistrate detained Kathryna for healing with herbs around the city.¹⁴ Her confessions revealed that all the mentioned names of her customers were German: weaver Giert. Knebel, wife of Casper Libner, Derk Meirow. There are no hints to help us figure out whether Kathryna was also a German or a local Lithuanian woman who was credible to foreigners. In any case, she demonstrated the earliest Lithuanian engagement in diabolism: when asked where she had learned herbalism she willingly said that her teacher was the devil living in a swamp; about a year before he had come to her at night and taken her to his swamp. After the interrogation the court sent Kathryna back to prison for the next investigation - maybe, the magistrates had not anticipated that there would be such an extraordinary turn. Again, the continuation of the case is unknown. The idea that the devil attends a woman at night and drives her to a remote place and grants her with

secret knowledge was definitely related to the Western diabolic concept of witchcraft. Regardless of her ethnic origin, Kathryna belonged to the social circle of German burghers and felt the significant influence of the set of witch beliefs from German culture that clearly shaped her imagination.

There are no more known cases with German burghers involved. Another type is patrimonial trials conducted by lords of German origin that were at the same time plaintiffs and judges over their subjects. The protagonist of the first case is Wilhelm Tyzenhauz.¹⁵ He belonged to the prominent Livonian noble family von Tiesenhausen that originated from crusader knights. Wilhelm Tyzenhauz, the former Reiter cavalry officer,¹⁶ held Kupiškis starostwo (royal estate) in the Ukmerge County as a temporary possession. On August 12, 1641, he came to Kupiškis accompanied by county court officials and a noblemen jury - to examine the case of the witch accused of witchcraft in several villages. The accused denied her guilt but after the application of torture she did not only confess to the alleged crimes, but revealed the existence of an organized witch circle consisting of men and women that gathered four times per year as magpies in the old oak tree. Thus, it was the first time when an organized unity of witches appeared in Lithuanian records. These gatherings lacked the devil's participation and any of the typical Sabbath activities like promiscuity, feasts or production of magic paraphernalia. One should keep in mind that this extravagant confession could have been directed by the questions of judges, especially Tyzenhauz. However, in this case, Tyzenhauz stopped any further interrogation about the gatherings because he got very personal information: the witch revealed who knew about the death of his children. Tyzenhauz immediately started a new investigation. One by one, he put his subjects through trial and torture. Finally, the investigation discovered – or invented – a conspiracy of a peasant family disaffected by the taking away of two of their women as nurses to the lord's residence. The peasant men plotted to kill the master's babies to relieve the women of their duties and return the wife and daughter-in-law back home. As a result, four persons obtained capital sentences and four more were released on bail under suspicion. Thus, the case is also remarkable as the first relatively mass trial and one of the largest ones recorded in Lithuania. Moreover, the active use of torture without proper justification looks extraordinary for the Lithuanian trial procedure - in fact, Tyzenhauz and his peers examined the case as *crimen exceptum*, an exceptional crime that allows for breaking normal procedures to solve an extraordinary case. While Lithuanian Statute listed witchcraft next to regular felonies, the

idea of this crime as *crimen exceptum* was widespread among Western lawyers and demonologists since the time of the *Hammer of Witches*. The number of these significant novelties suggests the prominent role of Tyzenhauz as a carrier of distinctive legal culture and the worldview features of Baltic Germans.

The patrimonial judge Wilhelm Tyzenhauz considered another case in the same place five years later, in 1646.¹⁷ Again, the village community of Sypojnie found two women, Jadziula Jusiowa and Marta Jukniowa, as scapegoats to blame for cattle and crop failures. Without private interest, he and his peers judged the case in a regular way. However, not even torture could force these women to incriminate themselves. According to the Statute, the court should have released them and should have awarded them compensation at the expense of the losing party. Instead, the judges accepted the oath of the accusers as a closing argument and both witches were burned. Tyzenhauz did not seek a diabolic or witch conspiracy. At the same time, he was confident in the necessity of eliminating maleficent witches. The influence of his German background is even less obvious than in the previous case but it can be related to his tough uncompromising position. Possibly, the witch-beliefs of the master contributed to the peasants' enthusiasm towards witch-hunting.

In the same Kupiškis domain of the Tyzenhauzes, another witch trial occurred more than a century later, in 1746.¹⁸ The only material surviving is the draft of the interrogation of the supposed warlock, so it contains very little information about the trial, judges, etc. The man under interrogation confessed about his and his mother's involvement in diabolism, apostasy and numerous harmful acts towards local inhabitants, their cattle and crops. The participation of the lord Tyzenhauz is unknown, but the fact that the document survived in the Tyzenhauzes' private archives suggests that the lord knew of it and, at a minimum, failed to prevent it.

One more similar case occurred in 1726 in Trakai County.¹⁹ The judge and accuser was Edward Rydiger, a temporary possessor of the Alytus estate, a royal officer (*porucznik*), perhaps from the Prussian noble house of Ridger, whose members had moved to the service of Poland-Lithuania.²⁰ In a small town of the estate, Krokialaukis (Krakopol), he considered the case of a supposed witch. However, the only witchcraft activity mentioned was stealing the host used for Holy Communion: after communion, she secretly took the host from her mouth and hid it in a kerchief. By this time, at least two cases had already happened in neighboring Samogitia,²¹ where host-stealing was a part of witch confessions (and two more are known later²²). In Germany, witch-hunts had generally faded by this time, so Edward Rydiger acted rather like a superstitious member of the Lithuanian or Polish gentry.

Jews: A dangerous business

In the earliest cases, the Jews participated not from the dock but acted as accusers denouncing Christian neighbors for causing harm through magic. Three known cases of this kind occurred in the 1630s in Slonim²³ (Navahradak voivodeship) and Halšany²⁴ (Ašmiany County of Vilnius voivodeship) and, a century later, in 1731, in Druja²⁵ (Polack voivodeship).

The witch trials of 1630 and 1731 are quite similar. In both cases, several burghers formally accused widely suspected local witches. In 1630, the Jewish pubkeeper Leyba Maiorowicz – among others – made an accusation before the Slonim city court. He accused Anna Krotka, apparently a local wise woman, of the bewitchment of his household. Anna didn't confess to harming Leyba, but suggested that it could have been an intrigue of his Christian competitor, pubkeeper Onikeiowa, who had complained about her business toils in comparison to Leyba's success. This is the first but not the only evidence of recourse to magic in economic competition. In the Druja case of 1731, economic difficulties caused the pubkeeper Szmoylo Judowicz to suspect Marcin Beynarowicz and charge him before the city court. Marcin was already widely suspected and other burghers also joined in bringing forth accusations.

The third, more extensively documented episode happened in Halšany, in 1636. The Jewish leaseholder of a pub, Hoško Eskevič, filed a complaint to the Ašmiany county court about the bewitchment of his four-year-old son. According to his story, on July 20, 1636, a group of peasants were drinking vodka in his pub, including Jurka Vajciul, who was whispered to be a sorcerer. All of a sudden, Jurka handed a glass of vodka to Hoško to greet him. The scared pubkeeper considered it a bewitchment attempt and poured out the vodka with trembling hands, which angered the drunken visitor and got him to curse. At that moment, Hoško's little son entered the room. Fearing for his life, the father remembered that beating the witch could destroy spells, so he assaulted the peasant to defend his son and apprehend the sorcerer. Jurka managed to escape but the little boy fell ill on the same day. The court official examined the sick and filled the report, but there is no information about a trial. It is possible that the son recovered and that the record was preserved as an official complaint. While it is impossible to claim that adherents of Judaism adopted the Christian diabolic concept of witchcraft, it is evident that Jews of the Grand Duchy of Lithuania could share the general fear of bewitchment. Unlike the Jewish elite who maintained insularity towards gentiles²⁶, petty leaseholders that lived in the countryside or in towns without Jewish communities surrounded by local folk seemed to be more keen on cultural exchange at the borderland of two entities. It is therefore no wonder that pub-keepers who were in constant contact with customers could share local beliefs about magic, rumors towards suspected witches and their practices, public mood, fears that led to participation in witch-hunts – at least in this period of time.

It seems that Jews preferred to fix the damage rather than seek revenge in unfriendly Christian courts. The late 17th - 18th centuries saw a great rise of interest towards Kabbalah, including its practical dimension. So-called *baalshems* claimed the ability to manipulate the secret names of God for their purposes. They used occult Kabbalistic knowledge for divinations, exorcisms, amulet-making and healing.²⁷ It is possible that those Jews who couldn't afford to go to the acknowledged rabbi might instead refer to local folk witch doctors. Salomon Maimon (1753-1800), a German-Jewish philosopher born in present-day Belarus, narrated in his memoirs his own experience from his youth: *"It was therefore supposed that I had been bewitched at the time of the wedding; and under this supposition I was brought to a witch to be cured. She took in hand all sorts of operations, which of course had a good effect, although indirectly through the help of the imagination".²⁸*

Thus the fear of witches influenced the Jewish community, with some well-integrated Jews making trial applications against commonly known local suspects. However, demands for court prosecution of the suspected perpetrators occurred relatively seldom, usually giving way to counter-magic, which was more accessible than open trial confrontation in conditions of growing insecurity and mutual incredulity.

Tatars: Magic and judicial protection

Less numerous than Jews, Tatars are very rare in the pages of witch-trial records. Only one known document reports about a Tatar accuser that put to trial a group of alleged Christian witches. In July 1759, Mustawa Baranowski, a Tatar prince (*murza*) and army colonel, requested Alytus city court to prosecute four persons (perhaps, Alytus burghers) for witchcraft

on behalf of his subjects.²⁹ The judges interrogated witnesses who were subjects of the colonel (perhaps the ones who have initiated the accusation) and, certain of her guilt, sent at least one woman to torture (and very likely – to the stake). That is all one can learn from the brief court record preserved. Clearly, the role of the Tatar lord was just as formal mediator between his serfs who had suffered some harm from witchcraft and the city jurisdiction over the suspects. Of course, his suit filing shows that he shared the suspicions of his subjects and felt the necessity to protect them – as did the bulk of Christian nobles of the time.

As in the Jewish case, Tatars probably preferred to fix the damage of the supposed bewitchment applied by their witch doctors (*faldżej*). Early sources mentioned some traces of popular nomadic magic, but later *faldżej* practices originated from learned Oriental numerology, astrology, beliefs in the power of written incantations, prayers and sacred scriptures.³⁰ It is possible that in earlier times they also engaged more in countering maleficent witchcraft. *Faldżejs* engaged in magic by means of Islamic texts and prayers, so it appeared legitimate and acceptable even for the most pious patients. Thus, in contrast to the Catholic population, Tatars had a good opportunity to dampen the anxiety about witches through the assistance of counter-magic specialists.

3. The Other Accused

Jews: The sword of Damocles

In the mid-17th century, Christian-Jewish relations became tense. During the military calamities of the 1640s-1650s, Jewish communities from the eastern and southern territories of the Grand Duchy suffered assaults not only from Cossacks and Russians, but also from their local Ruthenian neighbors. In other places that avoided pogroms, tensions also rose even after the war. Court records of the time preserved accounts of many Christian-Jewish conflicts. However, in the 17th century, these tensions did not contribute significantly to witch-hunts, with barely any witch trials appearing in the records. The state and ruling elites, aiming to avoid inter-religious clashes, played a significant role in ensuring that tensions did not manifest themselves in prosecutions.

Nevertheless, the only two cases of Jews directly accused and prosecuted for witchcraft date back to this anxious time. The information

about them is pretty scarce and neither of them looks like a typical witch trial. The first case is recorded in a court book of Ašmiany county court from October 1st, 1662.³¹ It was a complaint about a jailbreak filed by Hryhory Hlazka, a temporary possessor of manors Milč and Čys'c'. The Jewish pub leaseholder Szymka was accused of witchcraft and poisoning with vodka and imprisoned for trial at the patrimonial court but escaped from the manor jail. At the time, poisoning was very close or even similar to witchcraft, and bewitchment by cursed beverage was widely believed. It seems to be a very convenient way to get rid of unwanted aliens that were widely engaged in pub-keeping and brewery. However, the known sources blame Jewish pub-keepers of various wrongdoings but not of such poisonings. It can support the idea that in the epoch of the witch-hunt, Lithuanian Jews were hardly regarded as maleficent witches with related attributes and activities.

The information about the second case comes from an indirect source. On July 18, 1671, King of Poland and Grand Duke of Lithuania Michał Korybut Wiśniowiecki promulgated an ordinance (uniwersał) that prescribed all state officials to uphold the rule of law in witch accusations against Jews.³² The king strictly ordered to investigate and judge such cases in county courts, not in private ones, according to all legal procedures, not to imprison suspects before trial and not to apply arbitrary torture. As a reason for such an ordinance, the king mentioned the complaint of lews for lawless executions of their kinfolk accused of witchcraft — as had recently happened in the Navahrudak voivodeship, where common people violently abducted and, without adherence to formalities, burned two Jewish women. From the source it is not clear whether this was a case of mob vigilantism or misconduct of some judicial body. The wording of the text leads one to suspect that other similar atrocities existed, but there is a lack of sources about them. Thus, one can assume the surge in witchcraft accusations against Jews around 1670-71 was restricted by the state's efforts.

Especially interesting is the reason for the accusations, according to the ordinance: strange inscriptions that appeared inexplicably on buildings and were attributed to Jewish sorcery. *Mahilioù Chronicle* also mentions the same frightening anomaly: *"In the Polish Crown and in the Grand Duchy of Lithuania and in different lands and cities and in Mahilioù someone unknown wrote inscriptions in red curls on Catholic and Orthodox churches so high, several sążeń [Lithuanian sążeń – 1,94 m] upward, and in locked chests, that no one could these writings read"³³.*

It is possible that contemporaries saw parallels with Belshazzar's feast from the Bible and felt to be Babylonians condemned to catastrophe. These and other mentioned abnormal phenomena (or rumors about them) increased moral panic and heightened the feeling of threat from Jews. Combined with social tensions, it created a fertile ground for witch accusations and executions. However, measures taken by the authorities restricted the witch-hunt, so these two women from the Navahrudak voivodeship are the only known Jews in the Grand Duchy burned as witches.

The 18th century was notable for the significant growth of the Jewish role in the economy of the Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth. Jews not only constituted a substantial portion of urban merchants and craftsmen, but became very active in the countryside as leaseholders of estate monopolies. It was predominantly Jews who managed the transformation in the use of grain from mainly an export commodity to the production of alcoholic beverages, especially vodka, which compensated the nobility for the decrease of grain prices in Europe and decline in the efficiency of serf labor. The importance of Jews to the economy contributed considerably to their relative security and self-confidence under the patronage of magnates and the state.³⁴

However, the growth of their influence antagonized peasants and petty gentry and also bothered the Catholic Church, which reinforced countermeasures. Catholic clergy insisted on following the canon law provisions about the segregation of Jews and restriction of their power over Christians by numerous limitations and prohibitions.³⁵ Their Orthodox colleagues tried to enforce similar restrictions as well.³⁶ These attempts were often ignored in practice, especially by magnates in their vast possessions.

The clergy was more effective in campaigning for the minds of people. In the first half of the 18th century, the Catholic Church launched missionary campaigns, literary attacks and the spread of blood-libel ideas. These campaigns seemed to have an effective and lasting impact, hardening the border between Catholics (Poles and Lithuanians) and Jews and resulting in a lack of integration even in the later time of secular nation-building.³⁷ It was perhaps an essential ideological justification for fomenting social tension that, among its impacts, also led to an increase in witch suspicions in the Catholic part of the Grand Duchy.

The religious turbulences of Judaism in the late 17th-18th centuries could have their origin in the way Jews were perceived by their neighbors.

It was the time of the rise and fall of the Sabbatean, Frankist, Hasidic movements, and the proliferation of Kabbalah mysticism, including its practical aspect – the magic of *baalshems*. The debates between all the movements spread stories about miracles and unusual powers or horrific mischief. The echo of these anxieties reached Christian common people that could hear these rumors and observe the unusual behavior of Jewish people. Together with Catholic propaganda, it could fuel fantasies about Jewish witchcraft.

Against this background, a number of cases took place in the 18th century ethnic Lithuanian lands, in which Jews began to appear in testimonies of prosecuted witches as their accomplices, but without any immediate judicial consequence. It is worth noting that, at that time, more Lithuanian cases acquired classic Western features of diabolic witchcraft: organized groups of witches, devil worshiping, Sabbaths or similar gatherings, etc. Some trials involved a relatively large number of accused and convicted people and sometimes even chain accusations took place. Investigations aimed to reveal as many local witches as possible and to use these testimonies later as evidence in case of need. From time to time, confessions included the names of Jewish neighbors in such lists of exposed accomplices.

A court of local nobility gathered in the Samogitian manor Gilvyčiai, in December 1725 to consider the case of the manor maid Krystyna caught profaning a Communion host.³⁸ Unexpectedly, her revelations led to one of the largest mass trials in Lithuanian history: seven females and one male were convicted and sentenced to burning. Krystyna confessed to having a pact and to having had intercourse with the devil, flying to Sabbaths, she confessed about an organized regiment of witches and named many of her associates. The lords of some revealed witches delivered their subjects to the court, starting a chain trial, one of the few of its kind in Lithuania. The majority of those named by Krystyna were serfs, but there were also several noblewomen and a Jewish woman, Szęderowa, who kept a pub in a neighboring village. However, she was mentioned only once, without any details, and her lord showed no intention to put her on trial.

As a rule, being blamed in such testimonies did not necessarily lead to immediate prosecution; but rather it ruined reputations, increased suspicions and became important evidence of guilt in case of future accusations. That was why in 1726, the Jewish leaseholder Aszarowicz sought to obtain a special document (*kwit*) and to register it in the record books of the Trakai county court.³⁹ The document stated that a witch named

Maryanna, burned in the town of Krokialaukis, mentioned Aszarowicz's wife among other local witches during the trial interrogation, but at the stake she withdrew her testimony. In this way, the leaseholder tried to stave off the judicial sword of Damocles over his family. The intention to get the paper could be regarded not only as a tribute to foresight and diligence, but as a reasonable precaution in light of the new attitudes of local Christians towards Jews.

Over time, the imaginary involvement of Jews in witchcraft progressed. This was reflected in one of the exceptional Western-looking mass trials that occurred in 1731, in Šerkšnėnai (Samogitia), with 11 persons accused.⁴⁰ A patrimonial trial was initiated by the fantastic testimonies of serf children about witchcraft and diabolism, including horrible details and named accomplices. It had a huge resonance and some of the participating noblemen delivered their subjects to trial. The same fate would befall the widow of Jakub the Jew, a leaseholder of Jan Wyszomerski. She was mentioned several times among members of a witch crew and Sabbath participants. Apart from Jakub's widow, at one of the Sabbaths on the Šatrija mount five other unknown Jewish men were also mentioned among common and noble Christian women. The leaseholder had the foresight to run away after being named, so the court became convinced of her guilt and ruled that her lord had to catch and try her for witchcraft.

The next step in the development of a Jewish witch image can be seen in the 1740 protocol of torture interrogation from Samogitia.⁴¹ The accused (and almost convicted, as the court normally applied torture when it had enough evidence of guilt), peasant Jan Kolyszko, named four accomplices, including two Jewish leaseholders from neighboring villages: an unnamed woman and a man called Gierszen. Gierszen was not just a warlock, but a leader of a witch crew – *pułkownik* (colonel). It is relevant that whilst in the Western European imagination the witches' underground organization was often described in terms borrowed from anti-Jewish discourses (Sabbath, synagogue of Satan, etc.⁴²), Lithuanian witches belonged to units similar to those of Cossacks or soldiers, with strict discipline and corporal punishment.⁴³ Other documents of this case are lost, so the reaction of judges and the consequences for the revealed witches is unknown.

At a first glance, the Jews exposed as accomplices to witchcraft possess no distinguishing features to make them stand out from other named peasants and nobles. Trial records normally do not emphasize their ethnicity or religion as related to an accusation. As for such secondary accusations, the interrogated in their forced confessions pointed towards: 1) personal enemies or those considered as enemies of the community 2) those widely suspected of magic and witchcraft 3) those indifferent to the one on trial, for whom they felt no solidarity 4) those immune to the consequences of accusations because of their status or other reasons.⁴⁴ A Jewish leaseholder could fit any of these categories: 1) his profession could make him an enemy, 2) being the exotic Other presupposed possible magic skills, 3) as an alien often isolated from common people and indifferent to them 4) immune to assaults from common folk because of patronage by lords and authorities.

Tatars: Good neighbors in bad times

Sources contain very little information about accusations of witchcraft against Tatars. Even the most hateful text, the xenophobic pamphlet *Alfurkan Tatarski* published around 1616 in Vilnius, does not accuse this minority of maleficent magic. The author tells historical anecdotes about the application of sorcery by Mongols in battles, by Turks to return escaped captives, complaints about Muslim diviners and witch doctors in Lithuania (including a detailed story of his own experience), but never blames them of any magic sabotage or explicit diabolism.⁴⁵

The only mention of Tatars prosecuted for witchcraft comes from an indirect and quite equivocal source. The reputed Polish historian of the early 19th century Tadeusz Czacki referred to a pamphlet named *Apologia Tatarów (Apology for Tatars)*, published in 1630 as a response to literary attacks like *Alfurkan Tatarski*. Azulewicz, the author of *Apologia Tatarów*, indignantly reported about several Tatar women accused of witchcraft and burned at the stake somewhere in Lithuania in 1609. The evidence for their guilt consisted of suspicious coins with unreadable inscriptions. No one could read the writings, but the accusers considered them as witchcraft paraphernalia. They were, in fact, ancient Oriental coins with Kufic inscriptions in the Arabic language, highly-valued as talismans because of the name of God and verses from the Quran.⁴⁶ However, Czacki was the only one who cited this book as it was later lost.⁴⁷ Therefore, the vague terms of the cited source give no indication about the exact place, type of court, or the original accusations.

In the early 17th century, an outburst of religious fanaticism and vigilantism swept the country. First of all, it was related to the Counter-Reformation struggle against Protestants and also to the establishment of the Greek-Catholic Church in competition with the Orthodox one. The religious polemics were accomplished by public disorders, violence and murders, assaults and plundering of churches and cemeteries. Muslims stayed out of the conflicts, but in this time they also became targets of vigilante mobs: there is some information on the wrecking of the mosque in Trakai and the burning of another one in Salkininkai (Trakai County).⁴⁸ It may be assumed that the prosecution of mentioned witches took place in the same region and was related to these events.

Thus, the sources demonstrate that Christian society believed in Tatar magic but almost never accused them of witchcraft. Most likely, the primary reason was the quite modest place of Tatars in society: they occupied specific niches (military service, gardening, particular trades as wagoners, etc.), so they normally did not compete with Christians and had few possibilities to have conflicts with them. Numerical scarcity and their low-profile roles in society attracted less the attention of the Church to these infidels, so Tatars were very seldom a target for Catholic propaganda. The Tatars relieved their own witch fears by appealing to their own witch doctors and they were tolerated by clergy and secular authorities much more than their Christian colleagues. These factors contributed greatly to the minimization of the Tatar participation in witch-hunts.

Germans: A suspicious kin

The only case of a registered accusation of a German engaging in maleficent magic is the testament of Raina Jackiewiczowa, the noble landlady from Ukmergė County, registered in county books in July, 1614.⁴⁹ Blaming a person for causing death in a testament was a kind of valuable deathbed statement and similar to registered protestation, so it could serve as important evidence in a future trial. In her testament, Raina reports about her unhappy family life with an abusive husband who cruelly beat her even when she was badly ill. She considers that the cause of the terminal illness by which she was bedridden for two years was the witchcraft of Hanz Meldon, her husband's brother-in-law. The ethnicity or other features of the otherness of Hanz are not indicated directly in the text – he was not an outsider from a segregated social group but part of the family. However, Raina supposes that the initiative to murder her came from her husband Krzysztof, who employed not a professional sorcerer or witch, but his German relative. From the text, it is not evident whether Hanz

already had a suspicious reputation as a sorcerer, whether he had practiced something that seemed odd for locals, or whether he simply obtained a magic remedy from some witch. It is possible that being German was a way of being the Other that implied a potential for magic. It is uncertain whether Raina believed in Meldon's witchcraft or just blamed him to substantiate her decision about inheritance: she bequeathed the custody of her adolescent sons and entrusted the bulk of the property to the family of her sister, not to her cruel unworthy husband. In the latter case, in order to be plausible, her accusation had to match the widespread belief of the propensity of Hanz Meldon – or of Germans in general – to use magic.

Sources keep silent about accused witches of German or other Western origins but nevertheless, the demonization of the German Other did take place. Thus, a German-looking devil is a quite common character in trial records and especially in folk materials all over Eastern Europe.⁵⁰

Russians: The insulted and injured

In the territory of the Grand Duchy of Lithuania, only two trials are known that indicate some of the participants as Muscovite. In both cases, Russians were female captives working as servants in manors of middle gentries in Samogitia.

The first record of 1590 is very scarce and unclear.⁵¹ It is a statement of a Samogitian court official about the following situation. Nobleman Mikolaj Martinkevič arrested a witch named Porozka Tiškovaja, a Muscovite (*moskovka* – maybe a captive from the recent Livonian War), on the estate of another nobleman, Michal Holovin, and detained her in Holovin's manor jail but left his own people to guard her. Holovin did not like such a violation of his jurisdiction so he complained and offered either to deliver her to Martinkevič's manor, or to keep her and exercise justice according to the law. It is difficult to determine whether there was a personal conflict behind the accusation or if Porozka's suspicious reputation or foreignness made it possible to attribute some misfortune to her wicked intentions; what is certain is that Russians were quite rare and exotic in this region.

Another case is much better documented.⁵² On July 3, 1636, Mikolaj Syrwid invited court officials and neighboring gentry to his manor Pakėvis (Pokiiowo) in Samogitia to participate in a patrimonial witch trial. He accused his maidservant Hanna Janowna the Muscovite of witchcraft against his family and household. Hanna confessed that although she grew up in this family, she had betrayed it by assisting in various bewitchments of her masters, their children and cattle on behalf of Syrwid's sister-in-law, Cycylia Syrwidowa. However, she did not possess any magic power or knowledge: she obtained all her magic paraphernalia from her master's sister-in-law and her daughter Zophia. The protocol of this patrimonial trial details that the court saw her as clearly guilty and she was sentenced to burning.

However, the county court trial in October of the same year against the wicked Cycylia and Zophia brought new details in Hanna's case.⁵³ Cycylia and her family accused Mikolaj Syrwid of false declarations in the patrimonial trial and the burning of the innocent girl. According to them, Hanna was a free subject of the Russian Tsar, captured during the Smolensk War (1632–1634). The Treaty of Polyanovka that concluded the war stipulated the return of all captives. Mikolaj promised to let Hanna go with some reward for her years of service if she helped him blame his relatives of witchcraft. After the girl had confessed before the jury, she was sentenced to death and the sentence was immediately carried out. Before burning, Hanna rejected her confessions and revealed her master's plot but it was not recorded. Eventually, the court accepted Cycylia and Zophia's testimony, but did not react to the misconduct in Hanna's case.

It is evident that Hanna became a victim because of her vulnerable position: her master was the only one able to defend her, but the master, having realized he would inevitably have to let her go, decided to sacrifice her to family intrigue. One may assume some other conflict or misconduct towards the servant girl that he wanted to hide in the fire of the stake.

Conclusion

Ethnic minorities were involved in Lithuanian witch-hunts in different roles. Notably, among the regarded samples, there are no witch cases involving two sides of the same ethnic group, although not all of them had judicial autonomy. Despite the rather high share of minority-related cases (19 out of 128, and also narrative reports), the number of those formally accused was low: only four persons (one Jew, one German, two Russians, also three trials against two Jews and some Tatars from narrative sources should be kept in mind), and even fewer faced trial and execution. As for the death toll, we learned from the analyzed records about the burning of a Russian servant in 1636 and the narrative sources add two Jewesses around 1670 and some Tatar women in 1609. The number of convicted or even executed Jews would have been higher but for their proactive defense: obtaining a special royal decree (1671), securing documental evidence of cancelled incriminating testimonies (1726), escaping before investigation (1731) or even jailbreaks (1662). However, one should keep in mind that in some cases such a resolution could not be achieved.

On the other hand, three Jews accused (or participated in accusing) three persons, two of whom were burned. Four Germans prosecuted twelve Lithuanians in five trials, of which six ended up at the stake. One Tatar put to trial four persons with an unknown result, but at least one of them seems to have been convicted. Thus, an average minority representative was more likely a plaintiff that a defendant. In the rest of the cases, the positions of minority representatives were not so significant, but the information about them contributed to the understanding of their relation to witchcraft.

The cases discussed above provide some observations and conclusions. There was a significant difference between autonomous lewish and Muslim minorities on the one hand, and dispersed Christian aliens on the other. The involvement in magic practices attributed to (and even practiced by) non-Christians was usually not confused with maleficent witchcraft. It supported the idea that the image of the witch corresponded to the internal enemy within the entire Christian society and within a given community or neighborhood in particular. The Other, the outsider, although living side by side but still segregated in its autonomous religious and cultural world, usually did not fit this image, with the exception of the most integrated border-crossers between two cultural realms. Therefore, the involvement in witch accusations in any role is already a marker of the integration of a particular group or individual into the local community. Additionally, non-Christian minorities were constantly under the pressure of the Catholic Church that tried to maintain a Catholic confessional state. In the course of the 17th-18th centuries, social tensions and religious propaganda would contribute to the rise of suspicions and - in the most acute situations even violence legitimized by witch accusations. Social contradictions were crucial in the choice of whom to hate and blame, as the difference between the involvement of Jews and Tatars eloquently demonstrates. However, the protective politics of the state and especially of feudal lords normally prevented the outbursts of trial prosecution or vigilantism.

The cultural autonomy of these minorities hindered the wholesale adoption of the Western concept of diabolic witchcraft, but did not prevent

the penetration of some of its specific elements and the influence of the general fear of bewitchment. The idea of judicial revenge against the bewitcher was unpopular not least because of the evident ineffectiveness of the judicial system and the concern of discriminatory attitudes towards aliens. Instead, the supposed victim of bewitchment preferred to apply more a natural and traditional remedy: counter-magic by religious leaders or witch doctors (the border between them could be very vague). Contrary to the disciplinary attempts by the Catholic and to some extent Orthodox churches and authorities towards the Lithuanian and Ruthenian populations, Jews and Tatars tolerated or even encouraged benevolent magic in their communities. Thus, their cultural, economic and social autonomy contributed greatly to their very minor participation in the Early Modern witch-hunt.

As for Christian aliens, the situation was guite different. They normally did not belong to autonomous communities, were under the jurisdiction of the regular legislation and lived dispersedly among the local population. As Christians, they generally shared intolerant attitudes toward various types of magic and witchcraft in particular. There was a sharp distinction between Germans, who belonged to the higher social groups like the nobility or burghers, and the mentioned Russians who were mostly rural servants. Xenophobia was rarely a motivation in accusations against those Russian witches, more significant was their vulnerable social position as isolated and defenseless lower-class strangers. The cultural features behind these trials are not always obvious but did play a part. German accusations were often of a cutting-edge character for Lithuania at that time but they contained only limited elements of the witchcraft concept typical of German culture. The share of trials initiated by Germans is very small in relation to the amount and influence of their population in Lithuania. It may be that their beliefs about witchcraft, that fitted their domestic cultural and social context, were less adjustable to the guite distinctive settings of their new home country. A large proportion of these migrants came from the periphery of the German world outside the Holy Roman Empire - from Prussia and Livonia, which were much less engaged in witch persecutions. Moreover, witch burnings in German lands diminished much earlier than in Lithuania: after the middle of the 17th century, these regions became a source not of witch-hunt ideas, but of skepticism. Therefore, it is no wonder that in the 18th century only well-integrated representatives (often not from the first generation) could participate in witch trials on the same ground as the locals. Thus, while speaking about German cultural

influence on the Lithuanian witch-hunt, one should admit that the direct impact of Germans is existent but quite low.

Witch accusations did not become a common tool to resolve tensions between neighbors of different origin, as the Lithuanian society generally appeared immune to the wave of witch crazes that was sweeping through Europe. The Grand Duchy's cultural diversity, balanced approach to the Other and lack of violent systematic persecution for political and religious matters were among the factors that contributed to this immunity.

NOTES

- ¹ Wolfgang Behringer, *Witches and Witch-Hunts: A Global History* (Cambridge: Polity Press, 2004), p. 14.
- ² Richard Jenkins, "Continuity and change: social science perspectives on European witchcraft" in *Palgrave advances in witchcraft historiography*, eds. Jonathan Barry and Owen Davies (Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2007), pp. 203-205.
- ³ Gershon David Hundert, *Jews in Poland-Lithuania in the Eighteenth Century: A Genealogy of Modernity*, (University of California Press, 2004), pp. 10-20.
- ⁴ Andrzej Zakrzewski, "Assimilation of Tartars within the Polish Commonwealth, 16th-18th Centuries" in Acta Poloniae Historica. Vol. 55 (Wrocław: Zakład Narodowy im. Ossolińskich, 1987), p. 87.
- ⁵ Stanisław Kryczyński, Tatarzy litewscy: próba monografii historycznoetnograficznej (Warszawa: Wydanie Rady Centralnej Związku Kulturalno-Oświatowego Tatarów Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej, 1938), p. 206
- ⁶ Zakrzewski, "Assimilation of Tartars within the Polish Commonwealth", pp. 88-94.
- ⁷ Kryczyński, *Tatarzy litewscy*, p. 201.
- ⁸ Zakrzewski, p. 86, 98-99.
- ⁹ Igor Kąkolewski, "Niemcy" in *Pod Wspólnym Niebem. Narody Dawnej Rzeczypospolitej* (Warszawa: Bellona, 2010), pp. 95-96.
- ¹⁰ Konstantin Gukovskij, *Gorod Kovna. Kratkij istoriko-statističeskij očerk.* (Kovna: Tipografija Gubernskogo pravlenija, 1904), pp. 20-25.
- ¹¹ Rudolf Heberle, *Die Deutschen in Litauen* (Stuttgart: Ausland und Heimat Verlags-Aktiengesellsehaft, 1927), p. 8.
- ¹² Giedrė Sabaitytė. "Raganų "medžioklės" atgarsiai XVI–XVII a. pirmosios pusės Kaune", in *Kauno istorijos metraštis*, nr. 8, (Kaunas, 2007), p. 293.
- ¹³ Sabaitytė, "Raganų "medžioklės" atgarsiai XVI–XVII a. pirmosios pusės Kaune," p. 296
- ¹⁴ Konstantinas Jablonskis and Rimantas Jasas, eds. *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje* (Vilnius: Mintis, 1987), pp. 74-75.
- ¹⁵ *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, pp. 207-211.
- ¹⁶ Mirosław Nagielski, «Społeczny i narodowy skład gwardii królewskiej za dwóch ostatnich Wazów (1632-1668)», in *Studia i Materiały do Historii Wojskowości,* T. 30 (Wrocław [etc.]: Zakład Narodowy imienia Ossolińskich. Wydawnictwo Polskiej Akademii Nauk,1988), p.92.
- ¹⁷ *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, pp. 225-230.
- ¹⁸ *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, pp. 365-368.
- ¹⁹ *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, pp. 348-349.

- ²⁰ Kasper Niesiecki, Herbarz polski Kaspra Niesieckiego powiększony dodatkami z późniejszych autorów, rękopismów, dowodów urzędowych i wydany przez Jana Nep. Bobrowicza. T. 8 (Lipsk: Breitkopf i Hærtel,1841), p. 113.
- ²¹ Ludwik Adam Jucewicz. *Wspomnienia Żmudzi*, (Wilno: Nakł. i druk T. Glücksberga, 1842), p.203-211; *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, pp. 337-344.
- ²² *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, pp. 349-359, pp. 380-382.
- Pëtr Gil'tebrandt, ed., Archeografičeskij sbornik dokumentov, otnosjaščijsja k istorii Severo-Zapadnoj Rusi: izdavaemyj pri Upravlenii Vilenskogo učebnogo okruga, vol. 3 (Vil'na: Pečatnja Gubernskogo pravlenija, 1867), pp. 99-102.
- ²⁴ Pëtr Gil'tebrandt, Fëdor Eleonskij, A. Mirotvorcev, eds., Archeografičeskij sbornik dokumentov, otnosjaščijsja k istorii Severo-Zapadnoj Rusi: izdavaemyj pri Upravlenii Vilenskogo učebnogo okruga, vol. 1 (Vil'na : Pečatnja Gubernskogo pravlenija, 1867), pp. 295-297.
- ²⁵ National Historical Archives of Belarus, Fond 1797, index 1, file 1, p. 363,368, 373-374b, 376-377.
- ²⁶ Hundert, Jews in Poland-Lithuania in the Eighteenth Century, pp. 29-30.
- ²⁷ Hundert, pp. 142-153.
- ²⁸ Solomon Maimon, An Autobiography. Translation from the German with Additions and Notes by J. Clark Murray.(London: A. Gardner, 1888), p. 79.
- ²⁹ *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, pp. 375-376.
- ³⁰ Kryczyński, *Tatarzy litewscy*, pp. 281-305.
- ³¹ National Historical Archives of Belarus, Fond 1776, index 1, file 25, pp. 467-467b.
- ³² Jakov Golovackij, ed., Akty Vilenskoj archeografičeskoj komissii: Tom V. Akty Brestskogo i Gorodnenskogo gorodskich sudov (Vil'na: Tipografija Gubernskogo Pravlenija, 1871), pp. 203-204.
- ³³ "Mogilevskaja chronika T. R. Surty i Ju. Trubnickogo" in *Polnoe sobranie russkix letopisej. T. 32. Chroniki: Litovskaja i Žmojtskaja, i Bychovca. Letopisi: Barkulabovskaja, Averki i Pancyrnogo,* ed. Nikolaj Ulaščik (Moskva: Nauka, 1980), p. 245
- ³⁴ Hundert, *Jews in Poland-Lithuania in the Eighteenth Century*, pp. 38-39.
- ³⁵ Hundert, p. 63-64.
- ³⁶ Aleksandr Kulik, ed., Istorija evrejskogo naroda v Rossii. Ot drevnosti do rannego Novogo vremeni. Vol. 1. (Moskva: Mosty kul'tury/Gešarim, 2010), pp. 271-272.
- ³⁷ Hundert, Jews in Poland-Lithuania in the Eighteenth Century, pp. 76-77.
- ³⁸ *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, 70, pp. 337-343.
- ³⁹ Raganų teismai Lietuvoje, p. 68.
- ⁴⁰ *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, pp. 349-362.
- ⁴¹ *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, p. 362.

- ⁴² Michael Ostling, "Imagined Crimes, Real Victims: Hermeneutical Witches and Jews in Early Modern Poland" in *Ritual Murder in Russia, Eastern Europe, and Beyond: New Histories of an Old Accusation,* eds. M. Avrutin, J. Dekel-Chen, and R. Weinberg (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2004), p. 34.
- ⁴³ Malgorzata Pilaszek, "Litewskie procesy czarownic w XVI-XVIII w." in Odrodzenie i Reformacja w Polsce, vol. 46 (Warszawa: Wydawnictwo Naukowe "Semper", 2002), p. 29.
- ⁴⁴ Ioanna Tokarska-Bakir, "Ganz Andere? Żyd jako czarownica i czarownica jako Żyd czyli jak czytać protokoły przesłuchań" in *Inny, inna, inne,* eds. M.Janion, C.Snochowska, K.Szczuka (Warszawa : IBL, 2004), p. 120.
- ⁴⁵ Piotr Czyżewski, Alfurkan Tatarski prawdziwy na czterdzieści części rozdzielony : Który zamyka w sobie początki Tatarskie, y przygnanie ich do Wielkiego Xięstwa Lithewsk[iego] : Przytym iż w Wielkiem Xięstwie Lit. Tatarowie nie są Szlachtą ani Ziemianinami, ani Kniaziami, tylko kozińcami, skurodubami, y niewolnikami tego Państwa : Do tego, sposob życia, obyczaiow, spraw [...] [...] : Alfurkan ten Tatarom zgodny nie tylko do czytania, ale też y do upamiętania, y poprawienia. (Wilno, 1616), pp. 57-58.
- ⁴⁶ Tadeusz Czacki, "O Tatarach" in, *Pomniki historii i literatury polskiej*, Vol.2. ed. M. Wiszniewski (Kraków, 1835), pp. 97-98, 104-106.
- ⁴⁷ David Thomas and John A. Chesworth, eds. *Christian-Muslim Relations. A Bibliographical History*. Volume 8. Northern and Eastern Europe (1600-1700) (Brill, 2016), pp. 746-747.
- ⁴⁸ Zakrzewski, "Assimilation of Tartars within the Polish Commonwealth", p. 97.
- ⁴⁹ *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, pp. 91-93.
- ⁵⁰ Ülo Valk, The Black Gentleman, Manifestations of the Devil in Estonian Folk Religion (Helsinki: Suomalainen Tiedeakatemia, 2001), pp. 77-79.
- ⁵¹ *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, pp. 79-80.
- ⁵² *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, pp. 176-181.
- ⁵³ *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, pp. 181-193.

Bibliography

Primary sources

- National Historical Archives of Belarus, Fond 1776, index 1, file 25, pp. 467-467b; Fond 1797, index 1, file 1, p. 363,368, 373-374b, 376-377.
- "Mogilevskaja chronika T. R. Surty i Ju. Trubnickogo" in Polnoe sobranie russkix letopisej. T. 32. Chroniki: Litovskaja i Žmojtskaja, i Bychovca. Letopisi: Barkulabovskaja, Averki i Pancyrnogo, ed. Nikolaj Ulaščik Moskva: Nauka, 1980, pp. 239-281
- CZYŻEWSKI, P., Alfurkan Tatarski prawdziwy na czterdzieści części rozdzielony : Który zamyka w sobie początki Tatarskie, y przygnanie ich do Wielkiego Xięstwa Lithewsk[iego] : Przytym iż w Wielkiem Xięstwie Lit. Tatarowie nie są Szlachtą ani Ziemianinami, ani Kniaziami, tylko kozińcami, skurodubami, y niewolnikami tego Państwa : Do tego, sposob życia, obyczaiow, spraw [...] [...] : Alfurkan ten Tatarom zgodny nie tylko do czytania, ale też y do upamiętania, y poprawienia. Wilno, 1616).
- GIL'TEBRANDT, P., ELEONSKIJ, F., MIROTVORCEV, A., eds., Archeografičeskij sbornik dokumentov, otnosjaščijsja k istorii Severo-Zapadnoj Rusi: izdavaemyj pri Upravlenii Vilenskogo učebnogo okruga, vol. 1, 3. Vil'na: Pečatnja Gubernskogo pravlenija, 1867.
- GOLOVACKIJ, Ja. ed., Akty Vilenskoj archeografičeskoj komissii: Tom V. Akty Brestskogo i Gorodnenskogo gorodskich sudov Vil'na: Tipografija Gubernskogo Pravlenija, 1871.
- JABLONSKIS, K. and JASAS, R., eds. *Raganų teismai Lietuvoje*, Vilnius: Mintis, 1987.
- JUCEWICZ, L.A. Wspomnienia Żmudzi, Wilno: Nakł. i druk T. Glücksberga, 1842.
- MAIMON, S., An Autobiography. Translation from the German with Additions and Notes by J. Clark Murray, London: A. Gardner, 1888.
- SABAITYTĖ, G., "Raganų "medžioklės" atgarsiai XVI–XVII a. pirmosios pusės Kaune", in *Kauno istorijos metraštis*, nr. 8, 2007, pp. 279-296.

Secondary literature

- BEHRINGER, W., Witches and Witch-Hunts: A Global History, Cambridge: Polity Press, 2004.
- CZACKI, T., "O Tatarach" in, *Pomniki historii i literatury polskiej*, Vol.2. ed. M. Wiszniewski, Kraków, 1835, pp. 87-108.
- GUKOVSKIJ, K., *Gorod Kovna. Kratkij istoriko-statističeskij očerk*. Kovna: Tipografija Gubernskogo pravlenija, 1904.
- HEBERLE, R., *Die Deutschen in Litauen,* Stuttgart: Ausland und Heimat Verlags-Aktiengesellsehaft, 1927.
- HUNDERT, G.D., Jews in Poland-Lithuania in the Eighteenth Century: A Genealogy of Modernity, University of California Press, 2004.

- JENKINS, R., "Continuity and change: social science perspectives on European witchcraft" in *Palgrave advances in witchcraft historiography*, eds. Jonathan Barry and Owen Davies. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2007, pp. 203-224.
- KĄKOLEWSKI, I., "Niemcy" in Pod Wspólnym Niebem. Narody Dawnej Rzeczypospolitej, Warszawa: Bellona, 2010, pp. 81-98.
- KRYCZYŃSKI, S., Tatarzy litewscy: próba monografii historyczno-etnograficznej Warszawa: Wydanie Rady Centralnej Związku Kulturalno-Oświatowego Tatarów Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej, 1938.
- KULIK, A., ed., Istorija evrejskogo naroda v Rossii. Ot drevnosti do rannego Novogo vremeni. Vol. 1. Moskva: Mosty kul'tury/Gešarim, 2010.
- NAGIELSKI, M., "Społeczny i narodowy skład gwardii królewskiej za dwóch ostatnich Wazów (1632-1668)", in *Studia i Materiały do Historii Wojskowości*, T. 30, Wrocław [etc.]: Zakład Narodowy imienia Ossolińskich. Wydawnictwo Polskiej Akademii Nauk, 1988, pp. 61-102.
- NIESIECKI, K., Herbarz polski Kaspra Niesieckiego powiększony dodatkami z późniejszych autorów, rękopismów, dowodów urzędowych i wydany przez Jana Nep. Bobrowicza. T. 8, Lipsk: Breitkopf i Hærtel,1841.
- OSTLING, M., "Imagined Crimes, Real Victims: Hermeneutical Witches and Jews in Early Modern Poland" in *Ritual Murder in Russia, Eastern Europe, and Beyond: New Histories of an Old Accusation,* eds. M. Avrutin, J. Dekel-Chen, and R. Weinberg, Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2004, pp. 18-38.
- PILASZEK, M., "Litewskie procesy czarownic w XVI-XVIII w." in *Odrodzenie i Reformacja w Polsce*, vol. 46, Warszawa: Wydawnictwo Naukowe "Semper", 2002, pp. 7-35.
- THOMAS, D. and CHESWORTH, J., eds. *Christian-Muslim Relations. A Bibliographical History.* Volume 8. Northern and Eastern Europe (1600-1700), Brill, 2016.
- TOKARSKA-BAKIR, I., "Ganz Andere? Żyd jako czarownica i czarownica jako Żyd czyli jak czytać protokoły przesłuchań" in *Inny, inna, inne,* eds. M.Janion, C.Snochowska, K.Szczuka, Warszawa: IBL, 2004, pp. 110-148.
- VALK, Ü., The Black Gentleman, Manifestations of the Devil in Estonian Folk Religion, Helsinki: Suomalainen Tiedeakatemia, 2001.
- ZAKRZEWSKI, A. "Assimilation of Tartars within the Polish Commonwealth, 16th-18th Centuries" in *Acta Poloniae Historica*. Vol. 55, Wrocław: Zakład Narodowy im. Ossolińskich, 1987, pp. 85-106.